TOWN OF EXETER, NEW HAMPSHIRE

10 FRONT STREET « EXETER, NH « 03833-3792 « (603) 778-0591 sFAX 772-4709
www.exeternh.gov

PUBLIC NOTICE
EXETER CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Monthly Meeting

The Exeter Conservation Commission will meet in the Nowak Room, Exeter Town Offices
at 10 Front Street, Exeter on Tuesday, October 10", 2017 at 7:00 P.M.

Call to Order:
1. Introduction of Members Present
2. Public Comment

Action Items

1. Raynes Farm Replacement Sign (Kathy Norton)

2. Wetland Buffer Impact waiver request for 23,025 SF of buffer impact at 3-5 Continental Drive
for the construction of a 30k SF commercial building and associated infrastructure. Tax Map
47/Lot 1-3 and 1-4. (Brendan Quigley, GES Inc.)

3. Shoreland Conditional Use Permit application for the installation of minor athletic
improvements to the Women’s Softball Field located within the Shoreland protection district.
Tax Map 983-1. (Ken Costello, Rep for PEA)

4. Wetland Conditional Use Permit from Public Service Company of NH (dba Eversource Energy)
for Transmission line Storm Hardening (Tracy Tarr, GZA)

5. Committee Reports

a. Property Management
i. CC Property Monitoring Support
ii. Property Monitoring Report
b. Trails
i. Oaklands Trail Project
c. Outreach
i. NHACC Partnership Project
d. CC Representatives Report on Other Committees
i. River Study Committee
ii. Master Plan
iii. Conservation Roundtable

6. Approval of Minutes: September 12" Meeting

7. Other Business:

8. Next Meeting: Date Scheduled (11/14/17), Submission Deadline (11/3/17)

Bill Campbell, Chair

Exeter Conservation Commission
October 6", 2017 Exeter Town Office, Exeter Public Library, and Town Departments.


http://www.exeternh.gov/
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PLANNING DEPARTMENT MEMORANDUM
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Date: October 6, 2017

To: Conservation Commission Board Members
From: Kristen Murphy, Natural Resource Planner
Subject: October 10™ Conservation Commission Meeting

1. Raynes Farm Replacement Sign
Kathy has provided a revised sign design based on your comments at the last meeting for your review.

2. 3-5 Continental Drive

The CC conducted a site walk to this property and has reviewed the wetland impacts. The applicant has submitted a
wetland waiver request for the buffer impacts. This is standard when an application goes through the site plan review
process. Applying for a wetland waiver and a CUP would be duplicative so our regulations (9.1.6.C) state the applicant
shall follow the wetland waiver regulations of the Site Plan Review and Subdivision Regulations. The applicant has
provided a response to the wetland waiver guidelines.

Proposed Motion:
e | move the Conservation Commission make a recommendation to the Planning board that the Conservation Commission has
NO OBJECTION / NO OBJECTION WITH THE FOLLOWING CONDITIONS / RECOMMENDS DENIAL FOR THE
FOLLOWING REASONS to the granting of a wetland waiver for PB Case 17-30 for a 30,000 s.f. office/industrial warehouse
at Tax Map Parcel #47-1-3 and 47-1-4, as presented.

3. PEA Softball Field Improvements
The applicant has submitted an application for a Conditional Use Permit for buffer impacts to the Exeter Shoreland
Protection District.

Proposed Motion:
e | move the Conservation Commission make a recommendation to the Planning board that the Conservation Commission has
NO OBJECTION / NO OBJECTION WITH THE FOLLOWING CONDITIONS / RECOMMENDS DENIAL FOR THE
FOLLOWING REASONS to the granting of a Conditional Use Permit for PB Case 17-32 for minor athletic improvements to
the Women’s Softball Field at Tax Map Parcel #983-1, as presented.

Eversource Energy Transmission Line Storm Hardening

The applicant has submitted an application for a Conditional Use Permit for buffer impacts to the Exeter Wetland
Protection District that will result from improvements to an existing utility line to improve the resiliency to damage from
storm events. The applicant has received NHDES approval through the Utility Maintenance Notification process.

Proposed Motion:
e | move the Conservation Commission make a recommendation to the Planning board that the Conservation Commission has
NO OBJECTION / NO OBJECTION WITH THE FOLLOWING CONDITIONS / RECOMMENDS DENIAL FOR THE
FOLLOWING REASONS to the granting of a Conditional Use Permit for PB Case 17-33 for transition line storm hardening
efforts within the existing utility corridor, as presented.

Property Monitoring

Bill has put together a list of properties and a brief description of them and would like you all to take a look at the list and
select a property that you would like to monitor and steward on behalf of the Commission. | have put together packets for
the individual properties that I can give you at the meeting.







Tighe&Bond

Engineers | Environmental Specialists

A-1139-001
September 12, 2017

Langdon Plummer, Chairman
Town of Exeter Planning Board
10 Front Street

Exeter, New Hampshire 03833

Re: Site Plan Review Application - Waiver for Wetland Impacts
Proposed Building - 3-5 Continental Drive :

Dear Mr. Sharples:

On behalf of 3-5 Continental Drive, LLC c/o Michael Lampert (owner/applicant), we are
pleased to submit this request to the Planning Board for a waiver from the requirements of
Section 9.9.2 of the Site Plan Review Regulations to allow impacts within the 40-foot Buffer
to Poorly Drained Soils and the 75-foot Parking and Structural Setback to wetlands as
detailed on the enclosed plan sheet EX-1 entitled Wetland Buffer Impact Exhibit. A direct
wetland impact totaling 3,210 square feet is also proposed. Additional approval is being
sought from the.New Hampshire DES for this direct impact.

GENERAL WAIVER REQUIREMENTS:

13.1.1 Where the Board finds that extraordinary hardships, practical difficulties,
or unnecessary expense would result from strict compliance with the
foregoing regulations or the purposes of these regulations may be served
to a greater extent by an alternative proposal, it may approve waivers to
these regulations. The purpose of granting waivers under provisions of
these regulation shall be to insure that an applicant is not unduly
burdened, as opposed to merely inconvenienced, by said regulations. The
Board shall not approve any waiver(s) unless a majority of those present
shall find that:

13.1.2.The granting of the waiver will not be detrimental to the public safety,
health and welfare or injurious to other property, and will promote the
public interest.

The proposed restoration of grading and logging debris in the vicinity of the proposed
crossing impact will mitigate any potential impacts to the other properties, public health, or
welfare. Responsible development within this portion of Exeter is within the public interest.

13.1.3 The waiver will not, in any manner, vary the provisions of the Exeter
Zoning Ordinance, Exeter Master Plan, or official maps.

The proposed impacts for which this waiver is being sought are necessary in order to utilize
a substantial portion of the property outside the Wetlands Protection district and are allowed
by condition per zoning Ordinance and Site Plan Review regulations. The conditions of
approval are addressed in the following sections. The waiver request will not, therefore,
vary the provisions of the Exeter Zoning Ordinance, Master Plan, or other official maps.

177 Corporate Drive +  Portsmouth, NH 03801-6825 « Tel 603.433.8818
www.tighebond.com
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13.1.4 Such waiver(s) will substantially secure the objectives, standards and
requirements of these regulations.

Due to the reason stated above and in the following sections detailing the wetland specific
conditions, the waiver request will sub substantially secure the objectives, standards and
requirements of these regulations.

13.1.5 A particular and identifiable hardship exists or a specific circumstance
warrants the granting of a waiver. Factors to be considered in determining
the existence of the hardship shall include, but not be limited to:
topography; existing site features; geographic location of the property; and
size/magnitude of project being evaluated.

The nature of the wetlands on the site, and in the area of Continental Drive, are scattered
and exist in small pockets and fingers. This wetland arrangement creates substantial
wetland buffer and greatly limits the extent of area completely outside the wetland
Protection District. This represents a hardship since the proposed project, and others of its
type that may considered in this portion of Exeter, are necessarily going to require
contiguous building areas with minimal flexibility to avoid buffer impacts.

WETLAND SPECIFIC WAIVER REQUIREMENTS:

9.9.3 Wetland Waiver Guidelines: In accordance with Section 13, a request for
waiver(s) form the setbacks defined in 9.9.2 shall be submitted in writing
by the applicant along with application for Board review. In addition to the
findings addressed under Section 1301 General, the Board should consider
the following if relief is requested:

1. The relative “value” of the wetland, including its ecological sensitivity,
as well as its functions within the greater hydrologic landscape shall be
compared to the proposed impact.

The resource areas consist of marginal forested red maple dominated wetlands representing
the uppermost reaches of the wetland complex associated with the Little River which lies
outside the project area approximately 1,500 feet to the south. The wetland in the project
area is only loosely associated with this waterway and is distinctly different than the very
poorly drained swamps and marshes bordering around these waterways. Several of the
wetlands in the project area are small isolated pockets and the others originate at drainage
pipes under Continental Drive. These wetlands, and the proposed impacts within their
buffers, are comparatively far less significant from a landscape perspective than the Little
River and its directly associated wetlands.

2. A wetland scientist has conducted a functions and values study of the
wetlands and deemed that the wetlands under consideration will not be
negatively impacted by the development.

The function of the wetlands on the site is limited to modest wildlife habitat and
maintenance of water quality in the watershed. Water quality function is associated only
with the wetland being crossed for the access drive as the other two impact areas are
associated with isolated wetlands. The wildlife habitat value is diminished by its proximity
to existing development and by the fact that it is not wetland specific, differing little from



Tighe&Bond

the surrounding uplands. The true wetland related habitat value lies within the Little River
and its floodplain which lie well outside the project area.

The proposed small impacts to the buffers of the isolated wetlands with very modest habitat
value and other forested wetland far up-gradient of little River will have negligible effect ion
an already marginal habitat value. The proposed stormwater management system will be
designed to protect water quality and will compensate for any small loss of water quality
function in the watershed. The proposed impacts will have negligible, if any, effect on the

- overall functions and values of the wetland complex which will remain intact and outside the
project area.

3. The Applicant has demonstrated that the use cannot be reasonably
carried out on a portion or portions of the lot which are outside the
buffer.

The impacts from the access driveway cannot be relocated due to grade concerns along the
driveway and the building site. The nature of the proposed use involves large trucks which
cannot easily negotiate a steep driveway. Relocating the access to the upland opening
further west along Continental Drive would result in the need to shift the entire building
south to achieve acceptable driveway grade. This would result in greater wetland impacts
on the site including higher value wetlands closer to Little River. The proposed alternative is
therefore the least impacting alternative.

. 4. The Applicant has made a substantial effort to minimize the impacts to
the buffer.

The facility has been located in the middle of the large contiguous upland area on the site in
close proximity to Continental Drive. Impacts have been limited to a single crossing for
access and two small areas of isolated wetland along with their buffers. Wetland impacts
within the southern part of the site were avoided and buffer impacts minimized in this area
since these areas drain more directly to Little River. The orientation of the site was also
rotated to fit within the central upland area with the least wetland impact. An area low use
parking area at the rear of the site will also be gravel instead of pavement to reduce
impervious surface.

5. Consideration of waivers requested for constructed drainage facilities
within the no-disturbance buffer should be determined by all of the
following:

a) Assurance that the drainage facility has the most current water
quality features that would provide measured reductions in
potential pollutants typical to the proposed development.

The stormwater pre-treatment and treatment practices have been designed to meet the
water quality standards required in the New Hampshire Department of Environmental
Services (NHDES) Alteration of Terrain regulations (AoT). The proposed paved and roof
areas will all drain to either a gravel wetland or raingarden. Both treatment practices
provide pollutant reductions that meet local and state requirements.

b) That a reasonable effort has been made to keep the disturbance to
a minimum.
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Both the gravel wetland and raingarden have been sized to meet all the requirements of
NHDES AoT.

c) Not more than 50% of the drainage structures are within the
required buffer.

The gravel wetland has an area for 11,777 SF and the raingarden has an area of 5,450 SF
which is total of 17,227 SF for the stormwater management practices. As depicted in the
enclosed Wetland Buffer Impact Exhibit, EX-1, 3,181 SF of the gravel wetland is in the 40-
foot buffer. Thus, only 18% of the stormwater management practices are in the buffer.

6. Recommendations from Exeter Conservation Commission should be
reviewed and considered.

A site walk was held with the conservation commission on 9/7/17, specifically to discuss the
State application for direct wetland impacts. Impact within the Exeter Wetlands
Conservation District were also discussed at this time. We expect to be on the agenda for
the 10/10/17 meeting of the conservation commission at which we will give a full
presentation on the buffer impacts and solicit comments

7. The applicant has prepared a mitigation proposal, including
revegetating any disturbed area within the buffer to mimic
preconstruction conditions or better. The Applicant may also propose
an increase in wetland buffers elsewhere on the site that surround a
wetland of equal or greater size, and of equal or greater functional
value than the impacted wetland.

Mitigation of the proposed buffer impacts is proposed in the form of restoration landscaping.
All areas within the buffer where grading is proposed will be planted with a combination of
conservation seed mix and native shrub and tree species. The goal of this planting will be
to restore lost function for screening, aesthetics, and water quality. Additionally, the area
on either side of the proposed wetland crossing for the entrance drive that has been
previously impacted by logging will be restored by removal wood debris and stabilizing with
a conservation seed mix.

Based on the above described, we respectfully request that a waiver from Section 9.9.2 of
the Site Plan Review Regulations be granted to allow impacts within the 40-foot Buffer to
Poorly Drained Soils and the 75-foot Parking and Structural Setback to wetlands.

Sincerely,

TIGHE & BOND, INC.

Patrick M. Crimmins, P.E.
Project Manager

J:\A\A1139 APR&R\Report_Evaluation\Applications\Town Of Exeter\101139001-002(Waiver Request).Docx
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Draft Minutes
Conservation Commission
9/12/17

1. Callto Order
a. Introduction of Members Present

Present are Kristen Murphy, Carlos Guindon, Chairman Bill Campbell, Andrew Koff, Todd Piskovitz,
and David O’Hearn. The meeting was called to order at 7:00pm in the Nowak Room of the Exeter Town
Office Building.

2. Public Comment
There was no public comment.

3. Action Items
a. Minimum Impact Expedited Permit Request for Exeter River Mobile Home Park
Cooperative to fill 1,637 SF of wetlands resulting from excavation activity for a
grandfathered gravel pit. Tax Map 95/Lot 64 (Chris Albert, Jones and Beach).

Chris Albert, the project manager for Jones and Beach engineers, completed 600,000 dollars’
worth of water and sewer improvements in the mobile home park. The old pit where they stockpiled all
surplus material, they are proposing to flatten it out which will give future contractors a staging area.
They will go to DES and re-grade everything. He gave the commission photographs of the site.

Chairman Campbell asked if the existing road was pictured. Mr. Albert showed on the board
where exactly the photos were taken. He said that there was about 5,000 yards of surplus fill, and that it
was a good spot to clean up the old pit. Chairman Campbell asked if you could use the yard if you were a
couple streets over, Mr. Albert replied yes. Mr. Guindon asked what the function would be once it was
filled. Mr. Albert said that all the overburdened clay would be level off and stabilized for future use, and
there will be grass covering it.

Chairman Campbell asked about the wetland showed off the lot. He asked where the water would
go. Mr. Albert said that rain would go off into four directions, and that there would not be a change in
runoff. In addition, the treeline is 4 or 5 feet higher so it would blend back into the treeline. They would
not be changing the hydrology of the site. Chairman Campbell asked if the wetland filled with all the
spring rain this year. Mr. Albert replied that it did. He said the water will go someplace when filled but
not by much, and the goal is to protect the treeline. Chairman Campbell had concerns over where the
water would go, but Mr. Albert explained that the hydrology would not be changing and that the areas
would be seeded with grass.

Mr. Koff asked if the cooperative of the park would maintain and mow the area. Mr. Albert said they
could make sure of that. Mr. Koff asked if there had been any soil testing done of the site. Mr. Albert
replied no, but that the site consists of general New England clay.

MOTION: Mr. O’Hearn moved to approve the permit for the Exeter River Mobile Home Park to fill the
area. Mr. Guindon seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously.



b. Review Amended Agricultural Plan for the Bunker/Barker Conservation Easement on
Beech Hill Road (Laura Barker)

Ms. Murphy stated that Laura Barker had presented an application, which she had then
consolidated into a modified agricultural use application and had included some photos. Town Planner
Dave Sharples had requested legal counsel for the storage materials on the site, which is included in the
commission’s packet. The commission went on the site walk on 9/12/17. Chairman Campbell said that
he was concerned with the storage areas. In the easement, it says that you can have things that are
directly related to agriculture, but there is no provision for permanent or semi-permanent storage. The
purpose of the easement is to keep the land undeveloped and to not interfere with the conservation
values of the land.

Mr. O’Hearn said it was his first time on the site, and was impressed. He commented that the farm
was well-maintained, and that all farms had storage areas. He did not believe it was an eyesore. Mr.
Guindon agreed, but had a concern that the storage area would expand out and the things within it
would not be used regularly. He wanted to maintain open space and the opportunity for it to be shared,
as well as preventing chemicals from leaching into the wetlands nearby.

Chairman Campbell continued with his concern about the easement storage, and said that he
thought some of the things in storage should be moved. Mr. Koff asked if it would be possible to have a
storage area in the exclusion area. He pointed out that that, however, would be more visible to the
road. Chairman Campbell disagreed because the road is well covered by trees, so it may not be visible.
Ms. Barker said she could bring the items to the road, and agreed that she did not want the storage area
to sprawl. She said all the items stored are agricultural supplies.

Chairman Campbell said he wanted to keep the land undeveloped, scenic, and open-spaced. He was
worried that the items would not be used frequently, and pointed to a letter from Ms. Murphy from July
26" about the easement terms with conditions for use. Ms. Murphy said that she wanted to confine the
storage to an identified area. Mr. Koff said that it seems to overall comply with the easement, being that
it is well-maintained. Perhaps it is more of a boundary issue than an intent issue. Chairman Campbell
said that the easement was drawn up by a previous owner. Mr. Piskovitz agreed that it should not be
expanding, but said that the equipment could be moved into the exclusion zone where it may be visible
from the road. He believes that the items are farm related.

Mr. Koff asked if there were other farms with the easements on them. Ms. Murphy said there was
one other easement for the Chamberlain property. Mr. Koff said that the issue seemed site-specific, and
that he would like to support local farms. Chairman Campbell said he was worried about precedent, but
maybe they could designate the areas as storage areas. Ms. Murphy said that what is stored should be
agriculturally related. Mr. O’Hearn pointed out that they own the entire property, so no boundary issues
would come into play.

There was a discussion about the chemicals stored on the farm. The commission did not want the
chemicals to negatively impact the surrounding wetlands. Ms. Barker said that she felt the board had
her jumping through hoops, and wanted to know how they defined a chemical. Chairman Campbell said
that perhaps they don’t fit into the agricultural easement. Mr. Piskovitz was concerned with the proper
storage items negatively impacting conservation. It was agreed that the key was that these items must
be stored properly.



MOTION: Mr. Koff moved to approve the statement and summary of activities for this plan, and to
direct Ms. Murphy to send a letter expressing the commission’s concerns. Mr. O’'Hearn seconded the
motion, and it passed unanimously.

c. Raynes Farm Replacement Sign (Kathy Norton)

Mr. Campbell started by saying that the sign at Raynes Farm that currently exists is very faded.
Kathy Norton, of Raynes Farm, came to the commission and said that they had done some trimming
around the sign and will continue to do so to increase visibility from the road. They are willing to pay for
a new sign, and want to recycle the post. It could be ready for November. She showed the commission
different options for the sign. It was generally agreed upon that the first design was the best.

Mr. O’Hearn suggested colors that stand out. The commission discussed the color, and talked
about maybe bordering the letters with a darker color to provide contrast. They would like durability
and visibility. Ms. Norton offered to send them a couple of different color designs, one including red and
black.

d. Dredge and Fill application for 3,210 SF of wetland impact at 3-5 Continental Drive for
the construction of a 30k SF commercial building and associated infrastructure. Tax Map
47/Lot 1-3 and 1-4. (Brendan Quigley, GES Inc.)

Patrick Crimmins, of Tighe and Bond, spoke about this project. He described a 30,000-square foot
building and showed the board a map of the site. Chairman Campbell clarified that the site was behind
the Jaguar dealership in Exeter. Mr. Crimmins continued that the building will include 2 spaces, of which
one will be owner-occupied. He talked about the wetland and rain garden designs, and said that the
purpose of the project is to try to minimize wetland and buffer impacts. The total fill amount is 7,500
square feet.

Brendan Quigley of Gove Environmental Services said that the property is currently logged. The
entire site is 22 acres, the project is using 7 acres. He spoke about the standard depressions on the site
for the impact areas. There was some discussion on the status of the stream, and he showed the
proposed crossing on the map and where the water will drain. Mr. Crimmins said that the stormwater
would be contained within the paved area, where they will put catch basins at the bottom of the
driveway that will lead to the rain gardens. Mr. Quigley said that there is no problem with natural
heritage on the site.

Mr. Guindon asked about the impact of the forest harvest. Mr. Quigley said that removing the
material and adding pipes may not be the natural condition, but it will restore waterflow. Chairman
Campbell asked how far back there would an un-landscaped space. Mr. Quigley said that it a few years,
the whole area will be completely covered because the vegetation comes back quickly. Chairman
Campbell asked when they delineated the wetlands. Mr. Quigley answered that they were flagged and
surveyed in the spring. Chairman Campbell pointed out an area on the map and asked if the owners
would consider donating it as part of conservation land. He also asked if they needed to merge the two
lots, to which it was answered that they would merge them.

Mr. Koff had a question about the design process on how to minimize the stormwater management
areas. Mr. Quigley said that they tried to locate it in an area with no wetlands, and that the rain garden
is out of the buffer. Mr. Koff asked about the circular pattern on the map. There was a discussion about



boulders on the site. He also asked about the possibility of narrowing one area for stormwater
management. Mr. Quigley said that this area was outside of the 40-foot buffer, and he pointed out the
parking and building setbacks on the map.

MOTION: Mr. O’Hearn moved to accept the application without objections. Mr. Guindon seconded the
motion, and it passed unanimously.

4, Committee Reports
a. Property Management

This was not covered during this meeting.

b. Trails
i. Oaklands Trail Project

Ms. Murphy said that Bob Kelly had come before the board a few months ago with potential
trail projects, and talked about a specific boardwalk that had deteriorated and that they want to
relocate the trail. They would like to find a time for a site walk to view the area. The board talked about
the best time to do so. Mr. O’Hearn asked if they had removed the old bridge. It was answered that it
was still being worked on.

c. Outreach
i. Raynes Pumpkin Toss planning

Chairman Campbell started by saying that Ms. Raub felt that she could not take on the pumpkin
toss this year. He said they would need another volunteer to organize it, or they would have to
postpone the toss for a year. Mr. Koff asked about Ben Anderson, but it was answered that he was not
as strongly involved this year. The board decided to postpone it by a year.

ii. NHACC Partnership Project

Ms. Murphy talked about this, which had been discussed at a prior meeting. A teacher from the
cooperative middle school had reached out and is interested in doing a project. Deerborn Brook runs
close to the middle school, so maybe it would be a good project to map buffers and natural systems, and
do water quality monitoring. The general consensus was that the commission was interested in the
project.

5. Approval of Minutes: August 8th Meeting

Mr. Campbell pointed out that on the bottom of page 1, where it says, “prices of the camper”, it
should say “price of the registration of the camper for Camp Barry”.

MOTION: Mr. Guindon moved to approve the minutes as amended, Mr. Koff seconded the motion, and
it passed unanimously.

6. Other Business

The board briefly went over the financial report. Mr. Koff said that the commission still had
about 7,000 dollars to spend on the budget. Not a lot had changed since the last time the
commission had seen it. Mr. Piskovitz asked if there was money allocated for the pumpkin toss, the
answer was no.



MOTION: Mr. Piskovitz moved to accept the report, Mr. Guindon seconded the motion, and it passed
unanimously.

7. Next Meeting: Date Scheduled (10/10/17), Submission Deadline (8/31/17)

MOTION: Mr. Guindon moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:00pm, Mr. O’Hearn seconded the motion. It
passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted by recording secretary Samantha Cave
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